TOWN OF SWANTON

SELETBOARD
REGULAR MEETING

MINUTES

Swanton Town Office Building

1 Academy Street, Swanton, VT 05488

Tuesday, March 17, 2015 @ 7:00 p.m.

Present: Dan Billado, Selectboard Chair; Joel Clark, Selectboard Vice Chair; John Lavoie, and James Guilmette, Selectmen; David Jescavage, Town Administrator; Cathy Fournier, Town Clerk; Harold Garrett, Road Foreman; Dianne Day, Swanton Village Clerk; Ch. 16 Heather Buczkarski; Derick Billado, Animal Control Officer, Joey Stell, Swanton Village Police Chief; Travis Belisle, Jeff Snyder, Jay Meunier, Chad Metayer, Mary Metayer, Jenn Bailey, Peter Cross, Martha Staskus, Kathy Lavoie and Tim Smith, FCIDC.

NOTE: All motions carried unanimously.

A. Call to Order

Mr. Billado called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

B. Pledge of Allegiance

Mr. Billado led those present in the pledge of allegiance.

C. Agenda Review

Mr. Billado asked if anyone would like to move any items. He stated he had received a called regarding a sign on Woodshill Rd. and would be discussing that. Mrs. Fournier stated she needed to add Hulbert’s Driveway Permit under Highway Department.

D. Meeting Topics

1. Minutes

a) March 4, 2015 SLB Special Organizational Meeting

Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to approve the minutes as presented. Motion carried.

2. Public Comments

None

3. Old Business

a) Review South River Street Study with Peter Cross

Mr. Cross stated he has completed his draft report regarding South River Street and is there tonight to hear comments and incorporate them into his final draft report. He gave a brief summary of his report: His firm looked at 1.6 miles of road from Lake St. to Beebe Rd. Of that section two thirds of it are extremely close to the bank of the Missisquoi River. The soil borings indicated that the pavement varied from 6” to 24” in the northbound lane which indicates to him that there has been settlement over many years. He stated the Board was concerned that if they continued to put overlay on it they are looking for reassurance that it won’t fail and that it’s reasonably safe. He said he had recommendations for the Board after doing their borings and doing visual inspections of the entire embankment of the river. He said there is no sign of erosion except for very minor erosion where culverts went across. There is no sign of settlement there and it is very heavily vegetated with large trees and brush. He said they are fortunate the dam controls the elevation of the river and to some degree the rate of flow. He said that overall the street and embankment are safe even though settlement is occurring. He said there is a very deep layer of clay under the soil and with a combination of the weight of the sand on top of the clay it is forcing it to move laterally a little bit towards the river very slowly. He also said that the highway is seeing bigger trucks, a lot of farm equipment and faster traffic and that could be contributing to this as well. 
He said to put the Boards mind at ease he doesn’t see any probability that there would be any catastrophic failure because the embankment of the river is very stable. He said there will continue to be gradual settlement and there’s not a lot of options as to what they can do about it. He said ideally they could move the highway but there isn’t room for that. He said he did identify an area where they could move the highway perhaps 30’ in a 1,000’ section of the road at a cost of $332,000. He said he didn’t put this in the report but he could. He said at the last meeting he was asked about sheet piling. He said the cost for sheet piling in a 2009 report was about $1,000 per foot, which would cost over a million dollars to do a 1,000’ section. He said this doesn’t seem feasible, that’s why it’s not in the report.
He said he could put their minds at ease as far as the stability of the highway but there are some improvements he is recommending. One is a culvert that is 120 years old, it’s not in good condition and needs to be replaced within the next two years. There are also some small culverts and a couple of catch basins that should be replaced also. He mentioned there being no drainage by the railroad but fortunately for the sand layer, water infiltrates into that and goes under the road and into the river. He also mentioned a few spots where there is hardly any shoulder at all and recommends guardrails being installed. He said north of the bridge there is some degradation of pavement but this is normal pavement distress. He said these recommendations are in his report. 
Mr. Cross asked the board if they had any questions. Mr. Lavoie asked if they were to remove the pavement and add a sub-base would that add weight and contribute to settlement. Mr. Cross stated he didn’t feel the settlement was due to a lack of a sub-base, it’s because of the clay not having any strength to it. He said adding a sub-base is very expensive and could approach $10 per square foot. Mr. Billado stated he drove that road today and agrees with the installation of guardrails along the river and also by the trailer park. He thought the road could be moved a little bit in certain areas. He stated if they messed with the river side, disturbing trees and roots it could add to the problem. Mr. Cross agreed. 
Mr. Clark stated this report was just what they needed and now they can decide what they need to do. He said he would like the sheet piling reference added to the report so they have that figure in the report, $1.4 million dollars for a 1,000’ section. He said he feels they’ve been reassured that no catastrophic failure would take place. Mr. Lavoie said he did talk with other engineering companies regarding this and would like to show them this report once complete to make sure there are no concerns here. Mr. Cross stated he would add some comments to the report and get it back to the board.
b) Discuss Road Acceptance & Discontinuance Requirements

Mr. Jescavage stated he put together a timeline of events that would need to take place if the Town were to take over a road. He said the first requirement is to have the road surveyed and he contacted the state and asked if a copy of the subdivision plan was sufficient and they said that would be fine. He said they would also have to get a deed from abutting land owners granting the Town ownership of the road. He said Mr. Meunier was present for this discussion. Mr. Meunier stated he and his wife started Cedar Ledge Estates in 2005. He said they talked with the Zoning Board to see what they needed to do and put in the road according to A76 standards. He said it was now his understanding that if they petitioned the Selectboard they could get road acceptance and feels they have done everything they needed to do. Mr. Billado stated they needed to do a site visit and hold a public hearing. Mr. Jescavage agreed and said he has set April 21st at 6 p.m. to do a site visit and then hold a public hearing at 7 p.m. He said after public input they would close the public hearing and discuss whether or not to accept the road. He said if it was affirmative there would be other steps taken such as having an attorney draft a deed and having it recorded at the town. He said other documents would be recorded with the state as well. 
Mr. Clark said they didn’t have any other requirements from the homeowners at this time and asked Mr. Jescavage if they needed anything else. Mr. Jescavage stated they needed assurance that every one of them would need to sign off on the deed because they would all own a part of that road. He also mentioned the empty lots needed to be addressed. Mr. Meunier stated he owned one and Mr. Simard owned one. Mr. Jescavage stated he needed 30 days to warn the public hearing and April 21st was the earliest they could hold the public hearing. He said they could wait until May if need be. Mr. Meunier stated their concern is next winter. He said it’s their goal to have this taken over by the town by next winter because this is a real issue for them. Mr. Billado said he didn’t see a problem holding the hearing on April 21st. Mr. Clark said he was concerned about the age of the asphalt and how they address that. He said it’s already 7 years into the lifecycle of that asphalt and how do they establish expectations of that. He mentioned the road needing an overlay and maybe establishing a time frame as to when that would be done again prior to taking the road over. Mr. Meunier thanked the board for their time. The board agreed to set the site visit and public hearing for May 5th. Mr. Garrett stated they would need to inspect the culverts, ditch and asphalt.
4. Economic Development

a) Discussion with Tim Smith/FCIDC

Tim Smith and Kathy Lavoie were present for this discussion. Mr. Smith stated that they have been going around to all the boards in Franklin County discussing what’s happening with FCIDC. He said they were in Sheldon last night and Jack Dufresne expressed concern that there is no propane and natural gas technicians for this region. He said when VT Gas put the line through Enosburg a lot of the technicians were provided by Chittenden County so they are going to try and set a course up for Franklin County residents. 
Ms. Lavoie said it’s important for this board to know that they have a training center here in Swanton at the VT Precision Tools complex. She said they had over 1,300 test takers go through that training center last year for either a postal exam, FBI, TSA and custom and border protection. She said they also have various classes going on at night such as a heating and ventilation class. There is an industrial maintenance technician training program being taught by Larry Fadden and she said it’s a very busy place. She said she’s working on a CDL course, a production technician course and an advanced machinist course. 
Mr. Lavoie asked how the attendance was and Ms. Lavoie said it’s never lacking. She said new programs are thought of often and put together. Mr. Clark asked where they publish the courses being held. Ms. Lavoie said they do a joint book with Northwest Technical Center and they’re online as well. Mr. Clark asked if there were any restrictions on who can take the courses. Ms. Lavoie said no but depending on the course they may be paid for by the company. She said there is a clean sweep program for industrial and janitorial type work that is very popular. Mr. Lavoie asked if these were night or day classes. Ms. Lavoie stated they are usually held at night but there may be a couple during the day if the numbers work.
Mr. Smith said they continue to work with Energytek and have met with the new management team. He said they’ve been setting up appointments with businesses who may benefit from this company. He said he had a meeting today about looking into a Welcome Center in Swanton. He said he is working with the Chamber of Commerce on this. He said there are plans on the table for a second building at VT Precision Tools but have had no commitments yet. He said he is receiving calls almost daily from businesses looking for large spaces and is hoping when the Energizer building is purchased that will help free up some space. 

Mr. Billado asked if there were any updates on Swan Valley. Mr. Smith said about two weeks ago they were going to meet with them but a snowstorm hit. Ms. Lavoie said they are struggling there because the shifts start at 2:30 a.m. She said they have placed 63 young adults in higher education or in jobs. Mr. Smith said he continues to send people to Canada to knock on doors and reach out. Mr. Lavoie said people are struggling and looking for work and wondered if people don’t know about their trainings. Ms. Lavoie said they are partnering with the St. Albans Coop and McDermotts to get a CDL class up here but are in need of a large parking lot for CDL testing. Mr. Billado asked if their instructors needed to be certified and said his neighbor has 35 years plus experience with VT Gas and would make a great instructor. Ms. Lavoie said that is what they look for and this usually happens by word of mouth. 
Mr. Smith said they continue to collaborate with the schools and tech centers and the collaboration is strong in the County. He said they held a Legislative Breakfast in St. Albans and most of the people in attendance were not happy. He said the hot topics were legalization of marijuana, payroll tax, sugar tax, a beverage tax and lake cleanup. The Board thanked Mr. Smith and Ms. Lavoie for coming in and updating them on FCIDC.

b) Discussion with Travis Belisle Re: Wind Farms

Travis Belisle, Martha Staskus and Jeff Snyder were present for this discussion. Mr. Belisle stated he owns Rocky Ridge Construction and builds houses and does infrastructure locally. He said his latest venture and idea has been clean energy. He said he owns 250 acres in Swanton on Route 105. He said in 2011 he bought a wind measurement tower and determined there is sufficient wind there to support a wind farm. He stated this is currently a property they log off, they have approximately 10,000 sugar taps and they ride horses, etc. He said as he talked with people he understood the need for more clean energy and has decided to pursue this and feels he can reduce their carbon footprint with a wind farm. He said he has the potential to do it and feels obligated to move forward with this endeavor. 
Ms. Staskus stated she works along with Mr. Snyder at VERA (Vermont Environmental Research Associates) and said her background is in wind energy. She said they are a small consulting firm and provide wind research services as well as economic and finance modeling with their owner John Zimmerman. She said Mr. Belisle is at the stage where they have enough wind data and there is a potential there for a megawatt scale wind turbine installation. She said she also worked on the Georgia Mountain Wind Project and Mr. Snyder is their meteorologist and technical analyst. She said they are there tonight to let them know they are in the very beginning stage of letting them know that Mr. Belisle is looking into this. 
Ms. Staskus said there is a lot of work ahead of them and they are meeting with Selectboards, the Agency of Natural Resources, Regulatory bodies and the Department of Public Service. She said Mr. Belisle is also holding a neighborhood event. She said they will have biologist, botanist and engineering work done soon to see if they can put a road up there. They’ve looked at wetlands and habitat and will continue that as soon as weather permits. She feels they could install 7 turbines and would look similar to the Georgia Mountain site. Ms. Staskus said the permitting process could take a year to complete, go before the Public Service Board and warned to all the regulatory bodies. All abutting property owners will have an opportunity to comment to the PSB along the way. She said she hopes to know all concerns beforehand prior to the permitting process. She said they are hoping to get at the installation process by the end of 2016.
Mr. Billado stated that Swanton owns their own power facility and asked what that would do to them. He asked if they would be selling their power to Swanton Village. Mr. Belisle stated he met with Reg Beliveau, Village Manager, and he said they currently fulfilled their obligation to meet green energy but gave him the contact information to VPPSA. Mr. Billado asked what this would do to the ratepayers in this area. Mr. Clark said they would need to hold a public hearing. Ms. Staskus agreed and said they would bring in engineers, biologists, etc. She said they are just there letting the board know that they are doing this and are in the very beginning stages. Mr. Lavoie said they would get a feel for how the residents felt at a public hearing and asked if there is enough wind there. Mr. Snyder said he has run energy productions for Georgia Mountain and other projects throughout the Northeast. He said Travis’ site has very good potential for a wind farm. The board wished them luck and thanked them for informing them about this project.
5. Liquor Control Commission

a) Sign Liquor Licenses

Mrs. Fournier stated they had one new license and five renewals. Mr. Lavoie made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guilmette to exit their Selectboard meeting and enter into a Liquor Control board meeting. Motion carried. Mrs. Fournier stated Chad and Mary Metayer were present for this request. Mrs. Metayer said they have applied for a second class store license to sell VT wines and then maybe branch out to VT made beer. Mr. Metayer stated this stays in line with what they sell at Maple City Candy. Mr. Billado asked if they ever held a liquor license in the past. They stated no they had not. Mrs. Metayer stated they attended a 2nd class liquor seminar teaching them the rules and regulations. Mr. Clark asked if they would sell all wines or just VT made wines. They stated just VT made wines. Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to sign Maple City Candy’s liquor license. Motion carried.
Mrs. Fournier informed the Board that North Country Bait & Tackle, Johnson Beverage, Ste. Marie’s, VFW and Campbell’s Bay store were up for renewal. Mr. Clark made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guilmette, to sign and renew all liquor licenses requested. The Board signed the licenses. Motion carried.

Mr. Clark made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to exit Liquor Control board meeting and return to the Selectboard meeting. Motion carried.
6. Law Enforcement

a) Swanton Village Police Chief Report

Chief Stell provided the board with a Law Incident Summary Report showing the number of calls handled in the Town. He also showed the number of tickets written in the Town totaling $354. He mentioned the press release put out by the State of VT for the Traffic Amnesty Day. He said he didn’t know how this will affect them but individuals will be able to pay $20 per ticket they owe and get their license reinstated. 
Mr. Clark asked if overall things have been quiet. Mr. Stell stated they’ve seen a huge influx of heroin and prescription drugs and that’s the driving force behind last week’s TD Bank robbery. He said they are hoping for a resolution to this very soon. Mr. Stell said that it’s cheaper for a teenager to go buy illicit drugs on the street than it is to get alcohol and they need to get a handle on that. He said they are working with communities on drug prevention and things are going very well. He mentioned their high solve rate for their crimes and said he posted on Facebook that Swanton has the lowest crime rate in Franklin County and the fourth lowest in the State of Vermont. He said the guys out on the street are doing a very good job. The Board thanked Mr. Stell for his report.
7. Animal Control Officer

a) SW ACO Monthly Report

Derick Billado was present for this. Mr. Billado stated there was nothing out the ordinary this month. He said there were a couple of vicious dog complaints that he had to deal with and the dogs were not vicious nor showed any aggression towards him while he was investigating it. He said he had one bite complaint and he received that information six days after the incident. Dan Billado stated that NMC left him a message stating they had a dog bite and he said normally he would receive that in the mail the next day. He said it took six days to get the incident report from NMC and he said he would address that issue with them. Mr. Billado said the dog needs to be confined for 10 days and it’s hard to do when you get notified 6 days later. He said fortunately the dog was fine and was confined to their home for 10 days. The board thanked Mr. Billado for his report.
8. Expenditures

a) General Orders

General Orders 2/18 – 3/17. Mr. Lavoie asked about the Merchants Bank entries on page 2. Mrs. Fournier stated it’s the payroll and taxes for the Teen Center, Recreation Dept. and the Town Office. Mr. Lavoie made a motion, seconded by Mr. Clark, to approve General Orders 2/18-3/17. Motion carried

b) Highway Orders

Highway Orders 2/18-3/17. Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to approve Highway Orders 2/18-3/17. Discussion: Mr. Guilmette asked if the Unifirst contract was up. Mr. Jescavage stated they just renewed their contract and the pricing is the same. Motion carried.
c) Payroll

Payroll 2/18-3/17. Mr. Clark made a motion, seconded by Mr. Guilmette, to approve Payroll for 2/18-3/17. Motion carried.

d) Economic Development 

Economic Development 2/18-3/17. Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie, to approve Economic Development Orders 2/18-3/17. Discussion: This is for closing cost fees. Motion carried.

9. Highway Department

a) Discuss RFP for Architectural Services

Mr. Clark stated this isn’t really a Highway Department item but said he made some changes to the Request for Proposal on the renovation project proposed for the Swanton Town Offices based on what they talked about. He said they added #5 to the Request for Proposal to include a roof to cover the handicap access on the East side of the building. The structure needed to be strong enough to support snow and ice falling off the main roof. He said they added #6 which is to provide a door buzzer on the West entrance capable of being heard in the clerk’s office. He added #7 which is to replace the carpet in the clerk’s office on the first floor, room with VCT or sheet flooring. 
He asked if anyone else had any changes because they wanted to get this out to architects. Mr. Jescavage stated that Ron Kilburn would be looking for historic preservation grants. He also stated that Mr. Kilburn mentioned a separate project which would be to restore the old tower that was on top of the Town office. He said they would like to get a separate price for this project. Mr. Clark stated this is something totally different than what they are proposing and feels the price for the renovation project to the Town Office would add up quickly. Mr. Clark said he would like to get 3 or 4 firms to bid on this and set up a date to do a site visit with those architects so they can come back with a proposal. 
Mr. Jescavage asked if they should add Energy Efficiency Leads requirements to the RFP. Mr. Lavoie explained the Leads Program to the Board. Mr. Billado suggested they leave the RFP the way it is. Mr. Guilmette made the motion to authorize Mr. Jescavage to advertise the Request for Proposal for renovations to the Swanton Town Office. Mr. Lavoie seconded. Site visit to be April 7 at 4 p.m. Proposals due May 5 by 4:00 p.m. Motion carried.
b) Discuss RFP for Engineering Services

This request for proposal is for engineering services to design an intersection layout and obtain the necessary permits to allow for construction to take place. Construction shall be accomplished by the Town of Swanton road crew. The location of the project is in the Town of Swanton where the railroad right of way meets US Route 7 near the South end of Grand Avenue. Work shall include but is not limited to: Layout of the intersection. Alignment with the access on the West side of Route 7 is preferred and to complete and submit necessary permits with the State of Vermont. Mr. Jescavage asked if this is just for the intersection or the whole thing. Mr. Clark stated just the intersection. Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Clark to authorize Mr. Jescavage to advertise the Engineering Services Request for Proposal. Motion carried.
c) Discuss Garage Fence RFP

Mr. Clark stated they added some options to the original Garage Fence RFP to include: Option One – six foot fence with 5 foot high aluminum gate (25’ opening); Option Two – six foot fence with 5 foot high aluminum gate (15’ opening); Option Three – six foot high fence with galvanized gate (25’ opening); Option Four – six foot high fence with galvanized gate (15’ opening). He also stated he would like to delete the fence on the North side except first 20’ from each corner. The board discussed adding a switch or remote in a Knox Box. They also discussed what would work best for the Fire Department, Police Department or Rescue Department. They agreed a switch would work best in a Knox Box. Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie to authorize Mr. Jescavage to advertise the Chain Link Fence at Swanton Town Garage Request for Proposal. Discussion: The Board agreed to change the 15’ opening on Option Two to a 20’ opening. Motion carried.
d) New Truck Update

Mr. Garrett said he expects to get the new truck by the end of the week. He said all they need to do is set the body on it and it’s complete. He said he needed approval to get the striping and decals put on when truck comes in. He thought this would cost approximately $500 to $600. The Selectboard agreed to have striping and decals done when ready.
e) Salt & Sand Update

Mr. Garrett stated he had 17’ of sand left in the building which is plenty for the rest of the season. He said he has about 100 ton of salt left.
f) Discuss DRB Plat Review Procedure

Mr. Garrett discussed his concern regarding a driveway on Harvest Lane (formerly Tranquility Lane) being on an angle. He said as a Highway Crew they prefer driveways to come in straight instead of a Y because it’s a bad corner. He said this hasn’t been put in yet but has already been approved by the DRP. Mr. Jescavage stated they could get an amendment by the DRP to change it. He said Mr. Garrett will always have a concern being on the Highway Crew and if he’s able to review DRP plans and subdivision plans ahead of time those issues can be addressed. Mr. Clark stated the Zoning Administrator should put this into practice. He said the Fire Chief will show up to the DRB meetings and address his concerns and he would like the Road Foreman to be added to the list as well. 
Mr. Clark made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie to have Zoning Administrator set in place a procedure of having Road Foreman review DRB plans in advance of their meetings. Discussion: Mr. Clark stated he didn’t feel they needed to change anything as long as they get Road Foreman input and information before their meetings. Mr. Jescavage stated he thought all departments should be added and Mr. Billado stated it should just be the Fire Chief and Road Foreman. Motion carried.
g) Sign VTrans Paving Grant Related Forms

Mr. Garrett stated they are resubmitting a grant for the Pond Road and said if they don’t get it this year they will get it next year. Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie to sign the Annual Financial Plan for Town Highways and the Certification of Compliance for Town Road and Bridge Standards and Network Inventory for the VTrans Paving Grant. Motion carried.
h) Discuss General Issues

None

i) Discuss Any Equipment Issues

None

j) Discuss Any Operation Issues

None

k) Discuss Various Road Issues

Mr. Garrett stated he is receiving lots of calls about water. Mr. Billado asked if he was having issues with any culverts. Mr. Garrett said yes he was and they are thawing them with steam. He said potholes are an issue too but he can’t do anything about those until the frost leaves the ground. Mr. Jescavage stated Lakewood Drive could use a culvert. Mr. Garrett stated there is no ditch there on that side of the road.
l) Other Updates

Mr. Garrett stated he met with VTrans and the Village regarding the paving project coming up. He said they were very informative and helpful. He said VTrans promised the Town and Village up to 500 tons of grindings and maybe more. Mr. Garrett told Mike Menard he would store it at the Town Garage. Mr. Garrett also stated that Lafayette’s in Sheldon is the only place he can get granite curb for 1150’ of sidewalk on Bushey Street.
m) Sign

Mr. Billado stated he received a call from Allen Conger asking to have the signs put back up on Woodshill Road depicting the overturned car. He said this marked a car accident there several years ago. Mr. Garrett stated they took the signs down to work on the bridge. Mr. Billado stated the landowner agreed to these signs instead of a Memorial. The Board members instructed Mr. Garrett to put the signs back up.

n) Culvert Permit

10.  Correspondence

a) VLCT Proposed Open Meeting Law Changes
Mr.  Jescavage informed the Board of amendments being made to the Open Meeting Laws.

b) VTrans Letter Re: Line Painting

Mr. Jescavage stated they received a letter from VTrans about center line pavement markings. He said they are requesting a list of all roads being paved and Mr. Garrett will get that to them.

11.  Any Other Business
None.
12.  Public Comments

None.
13.  Upcoming Events

a) Friday, March20, 2015 – First Day of Spring

b) Friday, April 3, 2015 – Town Office Closed for Good Friday

c) Tuesday, April 7, 2015 – Next Selectboard Meeting @ 7 p.m.

d) Wednesday, April 15, 2015 – Vermont Council on Rural Development Community Visit @ Village Complex

e) Executive Session (Legal Issue)

Mr. Jescavage stated the State of Vermont is requiring some additional information regarding the Town Plan such as how they present it and who has authority over it. Mr. Jescavage said he would talk to Mr. Kilburn about it and discuss it at their next meeting and he also said they would need to get JLB approval as well.

Mrs. Fournier stated she needed to set the Finance meeting for April 21, 2015 at 6:30 p.m. Mr. Clark stated the next DRB meeting is set for April 9, 2015 at 7 p.m.
f) Adjournment

Mr. Guilmette made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lavoie to adjourn at 9:30 p.m. Motion carried.
Typed on March 20, 2015
Minutes by Dianne Day
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